FINANCE COMMITTEE  
Meeting Minutes   
Tuesday, March 31, 2015, 6:30 PM  
Lower Conference Room
 
Members Present: John Heffernan (Chair), William Podolski, Sue Carney, Maureen Hanlon, Dave Roberts, Liz O’Donnell, Steve Bilafer, and Kevin Hughes.  
Members Absent: Russell Stamm
Mr. Heffernan called meeting to order at 6:35 PM.
Blue Hills Regional High School- 
Superintendent, James Quaglia, was present with Steve Moore and Tom Polito.
Mr. Quaglia explained that they are presenting a budget that is as fair as possible. 
Mr. Moore explained that the goal is to strike a balance between meeting the standards of high school curriculum in half the amount of time due to students also being involved in vocational studies.
The Budget is a 2.8% increase overall, with a 5.5% increase in salaries and 3.3% is due to new staff. Services are the same if not better but they are trying to be more efficient with spending. 
Mr. Moore explained that the E & D is returned to the Towns.
Mr. Quaglia explained that the goal for one year is a $350,000 return to Towns in E & D.
Ms. Carney asked questions relevant to the increase in full time employees.
Ms. Hanlon asked if there are situations where students cannot get into the program they want and are placed into another vocation. Mr. Quaglia confirmed that while that is up to the student, it does happen.
Mr. Heffernan asked what drives the cap at 900 students. Mr. Quaglia responded that is due to space limitations. 
Mr. Heffernan commented that in five years the enrollment has gone up 72%. He asked if there was any way to give the Committee an idea of the five-year plan.
Mr. Quaglia commented about trends in the aggregate wealth of the community. 
Ms. Carney asked if they could look at trends over time since that is what triggers what the state dictates.
Mr. Roberts asked how the increase in healthcare costs will affect the budget. Mr. Moore explained that they think it will be a 7.7% increase, but they are budgeting 4.3%. 
7:30 PM: Norfolk Agricultural School- 
Superintendent Suzanne Green was present with the Business Manager Richard Fitzpatrick and Matt Sheehan, Member of the Board of Trustees and also a 2003 graduate of the school.
Mr. Fitzpatrick explained that this is a very preliminary budget. 
Ms. Green explained 25 Dedham students will carry over to next year, and there are 11 new applicants from Dedham. The school is 99 years old, and as such, renovations are needed to the old agricultural mechanics building and old animal science building. The school has increased their freshman class this year by 50 students. Some of the expenditures will be bringing programs up to speed with new requirements from the state on agriculture. 78-82% of their students go to college after school. They are working with Massasoit Community College to launch a program where students can graduate one year later than diploma students with an associate’s degree. They plan on carefully looking at the positions they would like to add to make sure they are needed. There is an increase in transportation costs of $7,000 with a new contract, and they believe they found a very good partner in a transportation provider.
Mr. Fitzpatrick explained that contributing factors to increases were increases in Energy costs. Healthcare costs are still to be determined.  He explained that there is still a lot of work to do with the budget. They will be submitting a capital improvement plan for the first time and will try to build it into the budget.
Mr. Hughes asked how many students the school has. Ms. Green responded 503.
Representative Paul McMurtry was present and gave his support for both schools, explaining that vocational schools of today are not the same as they were in the past. Students at these schools meet and exceed academic standards. He believes the Town is getting a good value for the money they spend to send students to these schools. 
Ms. Carney commended the school on the collaboration with Massasoit Community College for the Associates Degree Program. Ms. Carney asked about the 7.5 new teachers requested, and confirmed with Ms. Green that 50 new students came on this year. Ms. Green explained that the budget sub-committee is looking into how many more students they can take on next year. They can see the possibility of taking up to 540 total students for next year. Ms. Carney explained that she is still having trouble with 7.5 new teachers.
Ms. Green explained that with limits to student to teacher ratio, the frameworks needed to be adjusted.
Mr. Heffernan asked why the budgeting process is always done so late in the year. Mr. Fitzpatrick responded that it is driven so much by the enrollment numbers. They can make a better effort in the future to get the information out sooner. Mr. Heffernan asked if they also present to the other towns. Mr. Fitzpatrick responded that they are not required to, but are willing to do so for any town that asks them to. 
Mr. Heffernan confirmed with Ms. Green that seven Dedham students have been offered acceptance in the 1st wave of acceptance for next year. They are not sure who will accept yet. 
Mr. Podolski commended the school, and explained he has a granddaughter that goes there and they have been very good to her. 
8:15 PM:
Article 28: By Trust Fund Commissioner Brian M.B. Keaney. To see if the Town will vote to amend section 39-2 of the By-Laws by inserting the word "spring" before the word "annual" in each instance, or take any other action relative thereto. 
Cecilia Butler informed the Committee that the Bylaw Review Committee voted unanimously that “it be so voted”. This article would insert the word spring before the word annual.  
Article 29: By Trust Fund Commissioner Brian M.B. Keaney. To see if the Town will vote to amend Section 85-12 (a) of the By-Laws by adding the following at the end of the first sentence: ", unless the article would adopt or amend a zoning by-law, in which case the Planning Board's recommendation shall be the original motion," or take any other action relative thereto. 
Ms. Butler explained that the Bylaw Review Committee voted unanimously that “it be so voted”.  This would make it consistent with charter.
Article 30: By Trust Fund Commissioner Brian M.B. Keaney. To see if the Town will vote to create a Socially Responsible Investment Study Committee consisting of one member of the Finance and Warrant Committee, one member of the Commission on Trust Funds, one member of the Financial Policies Committee, appointed by said committees, and two members appointed by the Board of Selectmen, at least one of whom shall have financial or investment expertise and both whom shall be residents, with the Director of Finance or her designee serving as a non-voting member. The Committee shall be charged with studying the advisability of taking into account environmental, social, and corporate governance issues when investing Town funds, and to issue a set of guidelines if they find it to be appropriate, or take any other action relative thereto.
Brian Keaney explained that $34 million dollars is invested in various funds. He would like to make sure that the money is not just doing “good” for the Town, but is doing “good” for the world as well. This would ensure that the Town is not investing in companies that pollute, have child labor, etc.   He would like a committee to be formed to oversee this. He explained that the Trust Funds Commission voted unanimously in favor of this article. 
Mr. Bilafer asked Mr. Keaney, from a practical matter, how they can track all of the positions moving in and out of different funds. He asked if he has done any research on classes of socially responsible funds. Mr. Keaney explained that there are people who look into things like this. He added that Rockland Trust has clients that also have had interest in doing this. 
Ms. Carney asked where the authority would be assuming the Committee comes into fruition. Mr. Keaney confirmed that the committee would be strictly advisory; it is a study committee.
Mr. Heffernan asked who the committee would report back to. Mr. Keaney responded Town Meeting. Mr. Bilafer asked who would determine what the actionable items are.
Mr. Bilafer asked if one of the Town’s financial advisors should be on the committee. He added that people who are doing the work now for the Town should be a part of this if it should happen. Mr. Keaney agreed.
Ms. Carney commented that the article says “to issue a set of guidelines” where it should say “recommend”. 
8:27 PM- Article 31: By Trust Fund Commissioner Brian M.B. Keaney. To see if the Town will vote to codify a policy unanimously adopted by the Board of Selectmen on September 11, 2008 and to “provide more effective notice to the public” (940 CMR 29.03 (2)(b)) by adding a new chapter to the By-Laws, to be assigned a number by the Town Clerk, as follows: 
The chairman of each multiple member body shall be responsible for: 
(i) Ensuring that their committee’s webpage includes a list of members and other key personnel and their contact information, including phone numbers and email addresses. 
(ii) Posting meeting dates on the Town’s website as soon as meetings are scheduled. 
(iii) Posting meeting agendas on the Town’s website at least 48 hours prior to the meeting. 
(iv) Submitting to the Town Clerk and posting on the Town’s website a draft version of meeting minutes within ten days of the meeting date. 
(v) Submitting to the Town Clerk and posting on the Town’s website an official version of meeting minutes within five days of the minutes being approved. 
or take any other action relative thereto.
Ms. Butler explained that the Bylaw Review Committee voted unanimously to indefinitely postpone this article. They felt the IT study should be completed first. 
Ms. Hanlon commented that she does not think it makes sense to put this in the hands of a chairman of a committee. 
Mr. Bilafer commented that hopefully there are improvements as the result of the IT study. 
Mr. Heffernan asked Mr. Keaney if he talked to anyone from the Town about this. Mr. Keaney responded that he has, many times. He has been waiting seven years. He added that the chairman would not necessarily need to make the changes themselves. 
8:34 PM- Article 32: By Trust Fund Commissioner Brian M.B. Keaney. To see if the Town will vote to add three new sections to the By-Laws, as set forth below, and further to authorize the Town Clerk to identify and assign appropriate numbers for said sections. (See Warrant)

Mr. Hughes commented that he thinks the intent is good but he does not know how it could be enforced. Mr. Keaney explained that he copied this word for word from Bill Keegan.

Ms. Carney agreed that the intent is excellent, but the practicality is shaky. 
Mr. Keaney explained that most Cities and Towns have a bylaw for this. The average is 6 hours that most cities and towns give. He added that he just doesn’t want to see kids walking down the street unsafe.
Ms. O’Donnell commented that she thinks the intent would be a hardship for many. 
Article 33: By the Town Manager at the request of the Design Review Advisory Board. To see if the Town of Dedham will vote to amend the General Bylaws, Chapter 237 Signs, as follows, with text to be deleted shown in strikethrough and text to be inserted shown in bold: (See Warrant)
Ms. Butler informed the Committee that the Bylaw Review Committee voted 3-1 on this article. Mr. Heffernan confirmed with Ms. Butler that there were not any objections to the particular content of the article.
Ms. Baker explained that Richard McCarthy, the Town Planner, will be present next Tuesday and can review more details on this article with the Committee if they wish to continue the item. Town Counsel advised that it was done comprehensively.
Mr. Heffernan asked the committee members to send questions that they have to him to collect before the next meeting. 
Mr. Bilafer asked if they could provide at least a one page document highlighting the most substantive changes. 
Article 34: By the Town Manager. To see if the Town will vote to authorize, in accordance with the provisions of Section 73-5 of the Revised By-Laws of the Town of Dedham and G.L. c.30B, §12(b), the execution of a contract extension with Wheelabrator Millbury, Inc., for the disposal of residential acceptable waste, for an additional ten (10) years to December 31, 2027, or take any other action relative thereto.
Ms. Butler informed the Committee that the Bylaw Review Committee voted unanimously that “it be so voted”. It is an opportunity for Dedham to save money on trash and they thought it was a good idea. 
Mr. Flanagan explained that Wheelabrator is part of a larger consortium and the Town will save $95,000 next year.
Mr. Heffernan informed the Committee a representative from FinCom was needed to serve on the Parks and Recreation Master Plan Committee. Kevin Hughes agreed to be the representative. 
[bookmark: _GoBack]Ms. Carney made a motion to adjourn at 9:00 PM, seconded by Mr. Podolski. It was voted 8-0.


